
 

 

Context: 
Gabriola, history 

Citations: 
Humphrey, B., Gabriola’s caveman, SHALE 16, p.26, July 2007. 

Copyright restrictions:  
Copyright © 2007:  Gabriola Historical & Museum Society. 
For reproduction permission e-mail:  nickdoe@island.net 

 

Errors and omissions: 

 
 
 

Date posted:  
January 20, 2017. 

 



Notes  

26 SHALE  No.16  July 2007 

COAL MINE BAY 
If anyone knows why the small bay, often 
filled with log booms, on the west side of 
the northern tip of Valdes Island is called 
Coal Mine Bay, I’d love to know.  The name 
appears on topographical maps of BC, but 
all that the Provincial Toponymist can tell 
me is that “it’s a local name”.  It was not the 
site of Wake’s find; that was on the east side 
of the island.  Somebody once told me that 
there used to be a couple of “holes” there 
that have now been filled in, but I can see no 
trace of them.  

The mining history of Valdes Island (which, 
so far as I know, amounts to precisely no 
history at all) is confused because the island 
used to share its name with what are now 
Quadra, Sonora, and Maurelle Islands.  
There were mines on Quadra Island, but not 
coal mines, and although its name was 
changed in 1903 (confirmed in 1911), the 
BC Ministry of Mines continued to refer to 
Quadra Island as Southern Valdes Island up 
until 1919.   

Gabriola’s caveman—by Barrie 
Humphrey 

Archival documents continue to become 
available on-line daily and a computer 
search of them for Gabriola-related items 
occasionally comes up with a surprise.  A 
recent find was the newspaper column 
opposite.  It appeared in the San Francisco 
Call on February 11, 1906.   

James McLay is well known to the Island’s 
historians, but what this particular article is 
all about, we do not yet know.  A “nimrod” 
by the way was a mystical hunter—some 
readers will know that because “Nimrod” 
was the title of one of Sir Edward Elgar’s 
“Enigma Variations” composed in 1899.     
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